
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

July 5, 2011

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Wyatt A. Brochu, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  A)1) and C)1).
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes:

1) June 20, 2011 (executive session)

2) June 27, 2011 (regular meeting)

3) June 27, 2011 (executive session)

B) Bills and Payroll

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Charter Review Committee (06/22/2011)


D)
CRMC Notices


1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda (06/28/2011) 





2)
Cease and Desist Order: Thomas Markarian, Plat 2 Lot 225

3)
Cease and Desist Order: David & Gilda Piccoli, Plat 2 Lot 84


4)
July 2011 Calendar

E)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A)  Adoption of Town Council Minutes
1) June 20, 2011 (regular meeting)

Councilor Murphy stated Page 12 Paragraph E) should read “Fire Department EMS Company.” Page 15 F) should reflect that Councilor Murphy recused on this item. 
Councilor Winsor commented Page 3 2) should reflect that she stated the proposed wind turbine area extends beyond the parking lot towards Potters Cove and the vegetative area. She also asked the Minutes reflect that Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki asked for confirmation the Council has not reached a consensus on the wind turbine location and asked for further opportunity for public discussion in the event a proposal to alter zoning was pursued. Page 6 should reflect that she stated the Council voted to spend $140,000 part of which was for a wall that was not even on the Town engineering plan. 
C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees
1)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioners (05/11/2011)

Councilor Winsor commented on the seven Resolutions listed and approved under New Business. The text of each Resolution does not appear in the Minutes and it is unclear what work was actually done.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda items A) 1) Minutes of June 20, 2011 and C)1) Housing Authority Minutes of May 11, 2011 as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 

None.
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Wind Turbine Status. Town Administrator Keiser reported on his discussion with the Assistant Director of the Office of Energy Resources regarding ARRA funding. OER indicated that all projects that can’t demonstrate their ability to make the March 31, 2012 deadline will lose funding. He expects to receive a letter stating the $750,000 funding will not be available to Jamestown. The application submitted in March for RI Renewable Energy grant funding is still active.  RIEDC is waiting for a determination of the feasible turbine size before allocating funding for the project. They are supportive of our project. Maximum funding is $500,000 and a lesser amount for a smaller project.   Councilor Winsor asked if an updated SODAR report has been received. Mr. Keiser stated no, but one is expected soon. 
The RITBA letter (Communication #5) was referenced requesting wind turbine project specifications, which were forwarded to their engineers Parsons Brinkerhoff. Mr. Keiser has not heard from RITBA Executive Director Buddy Croft on any issues. The Board is following the project closely and is concerned for setback and aesthetic issues. Councilor Winsor referenced RITBA’s previously proposed wind turbine. Mr. Keiser stated they decided not to go forward with it. Vice President Bowen stated if the town upgraded the power supply, everyone in the area will benefit from better power.   
B) Finance Director’s Report.  President Schnack stated under Zoning line 70080 shows 5.69%, and it should be 64.4%. Line 70120 Audit of Accounts is 165% of budget to actual. Mr. Keiser stated this is due to Water & Sewer funds not transferred over yet. Police Protection 70310310 Personal equipment is 199.25%. This is because the cost to outfit one police officer is approximately $4,000. Line 70310104 Overtime & sick leave is 132.09% is not the final number, but this is due to being down several officers. The net positive budget outcome will be approximately $100,000. Protective Services Line 70330328 Hydrant rental budget was $100,000 already with an increase of $25,000 to $125,000, and not increased by $50,000 as others have stated.  Line 70430331 Cold Patch is 141.97% of budget, as there are a lot of bad roads that need repair. The State did not reimburse us as originally promised. Line 70600101 Ambulance Incentive is 39.93% of budget as we have not received the last six month’s incentive plan payment requests. These figures are usually final by August 1st. 
Councilor Winsor commented the Town Administrator’s salary line item was $2,400 over budget and the Clerical line item over by $3,200. Salaries for Clerk & Records is over by $16,600. The Finance Director’s and Assistant’s salaries are over budget. Town Administrator Keiser stated he asked the Finance Director about this, and he does not have an answer yet. No more was spent than was budgeted. It could be due to an extra pay week for the fiscal year or perhaps Longevity. His contract includes the same benefits as other Department Heads, and for the current year he turned back his scheduled (5 year) Longevity pay (2.5%).  Councilor Winsor commented that Library heat was over budget by $7,200 (58%). Mr. Keiser stated this was increased in the new budget as it was under funded. The $4.00 per gallon price of oil was a factor. Fire Protection Incentive Program at $70,000 was not expended. Mr. Keiser explained JEMS pays its incentive on a six- month basis where JFD pays its incentive on a twelve-month basis. This should be on the next statement. Councilor Winsor referenced line 70450341 Waste Removal is under budget by $26,000. Mr. Keiser stated this is not complete as there are RIRRC bills to pay for the month of June. Adjustments are made during August and final figures will be known.  

C) Town Council Liaison Reports 

1) Committee on LNG Threat. Vice President Bowen stated the 3rd Congress of Councils was postponed and probably will be rescheduled to sometime this fall.
2) School Department. Councilor White stated he was pleased to read the Town Council Proclamation for Graduates Week at the 8th grade graduation on June 22nd at the Lawn School, which was much fun and very well done.
3) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor commented on the OS-1, Conservation Preserve designation for the area of the proposed wind turbine and conversations with Conservation Chair Carol Trocki. Town Administrator Keiser stated Solicitor Ruggiero suggested a map change instead of a Zone change to the OS-1 designation. The OS-1 designation would remain the same, but the lot lines would change so that the proposed site of the wind turbine would fall within a different Zone. Some of the zone would be taken away, but what is permissible in OS-1 would not. Discussion ensued of the area. President Schnack stated the lines would be moved where appropriate, and the area is primarily a parking lot.  Councilor Winsor delineates the area and stated it falls beyond the parking area. Discussion continued.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
A) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 74 Utilities, ARTICLE V. ONSITE WASTEWATER MANAGEMENT Sec. 74-221 to Sec. 74-323; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 23, 2011)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to open the Public Hearing for amendment of Chapter 74, Article V. On-Site Wastewater Management, Sec. 74-221 to Sec. 78-323. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Environmental Scientist/GIS Coordinator Justin Jobin commented there are currently 66 substandard systems and 10 systems with permitting in the works. The number of substandard systems is dropping.
Council comments. President Schnack referenced Page 4 definitions and stated the major changes define what is to be done with a failed system and changes, defines a substandard system, outlines what you do with a substandard system, and changes the language throughout from ISDS to OWTS (On-Site Waste Water Treatment System). Mr. Jobin stated the proposed amendment is in compliance with the RIDEM’s 2008 revisions.  Vice President Bowen asked how a failed system is determined. Mr. Jobin stated through Town inspection program, opening the tank, or testing performed for property sales (required by mortgage companies).  

Public Comments. None 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to close the Public Hearing. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to adopt the amendment to Chapter 74 Utilities, ARTICLE V. ON-SITE WASTEWATER MANAGEMENT, Sec. 74-221 to Sec. 74-323, as advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 23, 2011. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
B) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Fire Department Fire Fighter Incentive Program Policies and Procedures, continued from 06/20/2011

Town Administrator Keiser stated the language revision is a work in progress and this item should be continued to the next agenda. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to continue the Public Hearing for amendment of the Jamestown Fire Department Fire Fighter Incentive Program Policies and Procedures to the July 18, 2011 Town Council Meeting agenda. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. William Murphy recuses and files the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Historical Preservation & Heritage Commission re: National Register of Historic Places Consideration for Shoreby Hill 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy  to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Letter of Weaver’s Cove Energy President & CEO Gordon Shearer to FERC Secretary Kimberly D. Bose re: notice of withdrawal of its 
applications to construct and operate LNG terminal and unloading berth in Mount Hope Bay

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor referenced the last paragraph of the letter and commented the on the nine-year persistence by citizens and other groups in opposition to the project.  She congratulates everyone involved in the fight. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

3) Letters of Hopkinton Town Council to Governor Lincoln Chafee and Speaker of the House Gordon Fox re: Opposition to Bill H5554 Sub A – Zoning Ordinances

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor commented this letter expressed concern by Hopkinton that this legislation would give developers the ability to build houses on substandard lots and the resulting consequences. She asked Town Administrator Keiser to explain the letter. Mr. Keiser stated he did not write the letter so he didn’t feel he should comment on it. He conferred with Town Planner Lisa Bryer and Building Official Fred Brown regarding the legislation and its possible impact on Jamestown. They each said they were not uncomfortable with the legislation and it would not threaten Jamestown’s development practices. Discussion continued. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

4) Memorandum of Assistant Clerk Heather Lopes re: Merger of JEMS and JFD and committee revisions  

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the communication. 
Discussion. This will be discussed further during the Public Hearing continuation on July 18th. The Compensation Committees will be merged.
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

5) Letter of RITBA Executive Director Buddy Croft re: Wind Turbine at Taylor Point

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication. 
Councilor Winsor noted RITBA’s previous consideration to erect a wind turbine by the bridge. She commented RITBA Board of Directors Chair David Darlington is a partner in one of the controversial wind turbine proposals in North Kingstown. Councilor Winsor stated Jamestown needs to protect its Island aesthetics and alternative energy comes in many forms and should be supported where most applicable in context. President Schnack commented a bond issue was put before the voters for a wind turbine at Taylor Point, and then we asked them to vote it down, and it was still approved by a majority vote.  There is strong support for a wind turbine at Taylor Point. Councilor Winsor commented other communities acted to preserve their aesthetics and were upheld in Court. Point of order was called.

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application

1) Applicant: 
Conanicut Island Art Association
Event:

Summer Craft Show
Date:
August 6, 2011
Location:
Jamestown Community Center
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Conanicut Island Art Association for the Summer Craft Show, subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2) Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association


Event:

Summer Art Show


Date:

August 10 – 14, 2011


Location:
Jamestown Community Center

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Conanicut Island Art Association for the Summer Art Show, subject to all town conditions. 
XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
Paul Archetto. Summer resident of East Shore Road. Cranston City Council member. Paper Road Issue/Boyer Survey. Mr. Archetto referenced the 1998 Boyer Survey (done by Mr. Martin) which changed the conception of the North end. Prior to 1998 the area was designed under the Mullen Plat of 1873. His home, described as Lot 184, was built in 1887 as a summer home. The Survey re-established paper roads and boundaries in the North end. His lot contained a barn destroyed by a Hurricane Hugo, which was later rebuilt. The original septic system was on the line where Providence Avenue was in 1887 (pictures shown). Mr. Archetto has a DEM ordinance, which supersedes surveys and other documents, declaring that a cesspool or leach field must be 10 feet from a property line or a road or paper road. The Boyer survey has his cesspool in the middle of the road. If Jamestown paves Providence Avenue, it could create a hazard for motorists due to a possible sinkage of drop fill. Mr. Archetto believes the Boyer survey is about 20 to 25 feet southeast of the original designation in the Mullen Plat. His neighbor also has survey issues.  His home has an historical presence and aesthetics he wants to maintain. Mr. Archetto asked for the location of Providence Avenue and if it runs though his barn or across his cesspool. He stated this issue needs review and clarification.  Town Administrator Keiser commented on the paper road issue, stated each appeal is unique,   and referenced a similar issue from last year that resulted in abandonment of the road. Mr. Archetto is directed to appeal the paper road to the Town Administrator. Vice President Bowen referenced a similar issue at the northern end of Providence Avenue, which was referred to Solicitor Ruggiero. Mr. Archetto appreciates the Council’s time and consideration.
Jan Trousilek. Seaside Drive. Mr. Trousilek noted that Alteris Energy was sold to a Colorado company and asked if the Town foresaw any problems as a result. Town Administrator Keiser stated this recently came to his attention and he spoke with our legal counsel and our Alteris liaison. The operation appears seamless and the working relationship will continue under the new ownership. 

Blake Dickinson. Mt. Hope Ave. Mr. Dickinson stated he has three issues. He congratulated the Town on the withdrawal of the Weaver’s Cove application for an LNG facility in Mount Hope Bay. He thanked Council members, members of the TAJ and Councilor Winsor for their efforts against LNG. As the application was withdrawn, the TAJ would like to recommend the $40,000 LNG legal fund approved at the FTM be used to supplement the pension shortfall. Mr. Dickinson was informed the money was never moved and remained in the undesignated fund. For any projects approved by the voters using undesignated funds that do not go forward, the money reverts back to the general  fund as of June 2012, per FTM action. This will be discussed in next year’s budget process.  Discussion continued. 
Councilor Winsor commented it is good the TAJ is keeping track of funds that could need to be redirected rather than seeing them caught up in the general fund and potentially available for another purpose. She was informed the funds are not available for any other purpose.  Councilor Winsor stated she is grateful to the TAJ for the comment on LNG. 
Blake Dickinson would like to revisit the wind turbine issue as an individual. He has major concerns with the wind turbine issue and this project has a number of risks, including loss grant funding, outcome of the Riggs v Portsmouth case, the sale of Alteris Renewables, and other factors that are large enough for its reconsideration. He supports the Conservation Commission letter recommending the Town retain the current zoning at Taylor Point. He is in favor of an enacting an ordinance, similar to Middletown, that would protect the town in case of a wind turbine mishap. Though the voters approved the funding, it is a bad idea to implement the wind turbine project due to the risks involved. 

Charlotte Zarlengo. Seaside Drive. Heads Beach Parking. Ms. Zarlengo references parking issues in town and asked who monitors Head’s Beach parking. She was informed the Jamestown Police Department does. Town Administrator will follow up on this issue. 
William Brennan. Narragansett Avenue. Mr. Brennan asked when the illegally placed fuel tank on the Town dock at Dutch Harbor will be removed. Town Administrator Keiser stated he expects the new restroom will be in place by Friday, and the tank will be removed between now and Friday. Mr. Brennan asked who is responsible for the paying to move the fuel tank. He was informed Dutch Harbor is responsible. The Town agreed to move the port-a-potty structure, as it is the Town’s. Mr. Brennan expressed concern for possible spilled fuel as a result of the fuel tank removal. 

Blake Dickinson. Wind turbine at Taylor Point. Net metering rates. Mr. Dickinson asked if the Town could define what kind of rate or benefit as a water/sewer user he may see as a result of potential revenues from a wind turbine. Mr. Keiser stated the Town can expect approximately $50,000 in revenue or reduced costs for sewers going forward. 

William Murphy. Councilor Murphy commented on North Road repairs. Mr. Keiser reported the RIDOT did do any roadside maintenance due to diminished maintenance capabilities.  Two accidents in the area (north of Arnold on the East Side of North Road) were referenced.  There will be no roadside mowing by The State is relinquishing its responsibility and leaving the municipalities to their own resources for future roadside mowing and maintenance. 
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
A) Resignations

1)      Conservation Commission

a)      Letter of resignation

i) Cathy Roheim

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the resignation, with a letter of thanks to Cathy Roheim, and advertise the vacancy. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2)     
Affordable Housing Committee

a)      Notification letter of term ending date (05/31/2011)

i) Christine Tanner

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to advertise the vacancy. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. Town Administrator Keiser stated a workshop is scheduled for next Monday at 6:00 p.m. with consultant Landworks. Mr. Keiser stated Pavilion designs are ready and a workshop for design proposals can be scheduled. This will appear on the next Council meeting agenda. 
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Video Streaming of Town Council Meetings. Town Administrator Keiser’s memo was referenced which provides a cost breakdown of expenses associated with a Town-managed video system to broadcast meetings.  Hardware and software quotes were obtained. Principal costs to establish, maintain and operate the video system were reviewed. First-year expenditures would be $25,015 including $18,700 in one-time costs and $6,315 in recurring operating costs. The five-year costs would be $50,875 with Town staff performing installation work, and $63,953 using outside personnel for installation work. The lowest bid for hardware was over $20,000. The lowest bid for software for archived streaming of meetings was IQM2 at $3,240 with Clerkbase at $6,000.  
The Town previously received a letter from RI New Media (Sav Rebecchi) quoting $400 per year for IT costs for integration with our website and an additional $1,875 to increase bandwidth if the Town so elected this option. Mr. Rebecchi would upload to a webpage that would appear the meetings are streamed through our Town website. This is a policy decision whether the Town prefers a Town-managed video system or one wit RI New Media. WM Murphy was hoping for improved audio. Mr. Keiser stated there is approximately $75,000 in the Technology upgrade fund that could be used for these expenses. Robert Bowen. The cameras included in the Town-owned proposal were discussed, including the touch pad controller to be used by the Clerk to control video and audio equipment. The result would be a good quality system. The second part is the hosting. Westerly’s current system was reviewed. It appears IQM2 is low-balling their bids to get into the area market, with most RI communities using local vendor Clerkbase. 

Councilor Winsor commented RI New Media will provide agenda time stamp technology so citizens can go directly to the part of the meeting they wish to view, with 24 on-demand viewing. Councilor White would like to see copies of the individual bids. This service could be used for other Town meetings (planning, zoning, etc.) as well. Sav Rebecchi explained what his company can provide, the type of video quality and audio quality, which has been improved, that would be provided.  Vice President Bowen commented any avenue the Council chose would not have an effect on Mr. Rebecchi’s operation. The Technology money (derived from recordings) is there for the purpose of preserving our meeting records as a Town through technology upgrade. This is not taxpayer dollars, and the money cannot be used for any other purpose. Mr. Rebecchi commented on his operation and what he would provide. Discussion continued.

Mr. Schnack would like to see the bids and asked about security and access. He expressed concern for the single-camera approach, as he would like to see people’s faces rather than their backs in the meeting videos. Discussion continued of using a videographer v Town Clerk handling camera work. Councilor Winsor commented we need further definition of the technology fund and how it can be used. These are hard times, Sav provides his service at no cost, which is well watched, and we should be cautious in spending that money. Discussion ensued of camera angles and placements. Councilor White feels we should continue this. Spending the technology money is not throwing it away, but during these difficult times it would put someone to work and it may be worth spending it, which is what our economy is all about. Councilor Winsor commented this is an issue of scarce resources. Just because a videographer is not hired, it doesn’t mean a person isn’t hired within the archival area of the town. Vice President Bowen stated this is two pieces – the hardware and software portions – how it should be hosted - and how we want to do this and if it will be part of the official record of meetings. Solicitor Brochu commented we need to determine if our intent is to create an official video public record or to have the meetings accessible to the public, which are two very different things. Discussion ensued of how other communities view this and what we want to achieve. President Schnack stated these questions cannot be answered this evening and this item should be continued to the next agenda. Our Solicitor is asked to contact other communities to determine whether they consider this part of the official record or a service.   
Blake Dickinson. Mr. Dickinson stated as a taxpayer he would rather see the Town spend money to revamp the town website, its content and user interface to make it more user friendly. 

Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue. Mr. Scott stated personnel costs should be determined before going forward. Mr. Schnack stated this has been done.
Sav Rebecchi. Mr. Rebecchi stated it is his position, after consultation with his legal counsel, that the videos he takes are the property of RI New Media. If someone tries to manipulate that video, his rights are violated and he can stop that from happening. However, once it becomes a public record, anyone can access it and use in any manner. President Schnack stated this is information that will be researched by our Solicitor and brought back to the next meeting.  
B) Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation: Fort Getty sailing lessons. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the June 27th memo from the CISF and stated he was approached by their representatives Meg Myles and Hannah Swett regarding the relocation of a program offered at East Ferry to Fort Getty. They would like to keep their boats and equipment at Fort Getty in a fenced or secured area agreeable to the Town, at the Town’s expense, with no other expenses to be incurred by the Town. Discussion ensued of the type of boats to be used, the interest of Jamestown residents to learn to sail through an affordable option, the area available at Fort Getty close to the boat ramp for boat storage (very safe), and the proposed lesson times of 5:00 to 7:00 p.m. on Wednesdays through August 17th. President Schnack, Recreation Director Piva and Town Administrator Keiser viewed the area (circled on the map) which has better access to the boat ramp. An appropriate area for day parking of vehicles was described and noted on the map. Nothing from CRMC would be required with this option. Boats could be stored by the JYC area where the ramp is out in the open and boats would not be vandalized. Mr. Schnack feels with a start-up program it is better if the Town does not have to provide a fence. He feels this is a great idea. Both Hannah and Meg have Olympic sailing experience and their long term goal is to establish a sailing facility at Fort Getty, independent of the Town. Their plan is to fundraise to support it. They propose to hold a sailing awareness fun day in August. Discussion followed of a town-provided stake and “I” ring for security purposes.  
Councilor Murphy requested this issue be part of next week’s Fort Getty workshop agenda and stated the Town shouldn’t be spending money for this enterprise or provide security. Vice President Bowen thinks this is a great idea and it fits in with the previous idea of a marine education and recreation center for the northeast corner at Fort Getty.   Councilor White thinks this is a good opportunity. President Schnack stated this is a pilot project for this year, which he could support. It is not the Town’s responsibility to supply security, and it would be up to CISF to provide a security fence. The Town should not assume liability. That whole area could be developed and this could be a great fit – with other activities including environmental educational activities and outward bound type activites and part of the broader picture to implement fort getty master plan. Would like this next week. MQW perfect activity for discussion for fort Getty – sounds like great idea – concerned for town liability. Meg sail Newport – lease land for $1 for 50 years. MS this is a one time pilot project for this year to see if viable. No guarantees past that. Not town’s responsivility to secure the area. One year trial for one section and bring back next year. RB large regatta aug 11-13. WM let town administrator work this out. Let them work with recreation director. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the sailing foundation free sailing program at Fort Getty for this summer, working out details with Town Administrator Keiser and the Recreation Department Director Piva.     
Councilor Winsor commented this is a temporary endeavor for this year and suggests Meg and Hannah attend Monday’s workshop. The Town will not pay for payment. The Town must be named as an additional insured on their insurance coverage, which is standard operating procedure. The Town incurs no expense for the project. Vice President Bowen would have waited for more particulars, but nothing would get done this year. Recreation Department notification of participants would be needed and any other information required by that department. Parking issues and location for boat trailers referenced. The Town Administrator and Recreation Director will work out the details with CISF. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

C) Awarding of Bid for Auditing Services.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the auditing firm of Parmelee Poirier & Associates separated. Partners William Baxter and Paul Dansereau were the Town’s auditors of record. Finance Director Collins discussed continuation of the contract with the Auditor General.   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to award the contract for auditing services for the three-year period FY 2011 to FY 2013 for the Town of Jamestown and Jamestown School Department to Baxter, Dansereau & Associates as recommended by Finance Director Christina D. Collins, pending approval by the Auditor General, as follows:  





     2011
     2012                2013
Town of Jamestown

$20,960.00
$21,700.00
$22,320.00

Jamestown School Dept.
$12,900.00   
$13,300.00    
$13,680.00
Total



$33,860.00   
$35,000.00   
$36,000.00
$104,860.00
Discussion. The audit firm split. The prices are very competitive, and they were the low bid when the contract was awarded initially. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:07 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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